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Abstract
Following centralisation of breast cancer services, the National Cancer Control Programme (NCCP) introduced
referral guidelines indicating which patients require urgent, early and routine review. This study
prospectively analysed referrals to a symptomatic breast unit over 3 months to measure Primary Care
Physician (GP) uptake of the NCCP referral guidelines, compare triage patterns of GP and consultant breast
surgeon and evaluate the efficacy of the guidelines at identifying patients with breast cancer. 1044
consecutive referrals were categorised according to NCCP guidelines. 637 (61%) were referred using the NCCP
form. GP referrals correlated well with consultant breast surgeon for patients requiring urgent review
(r=0.71, p<0.001; Pearson). Patients categorised as â��urgentâ�� were more likely to have a breast biopsy
compared to those categorised as â��routineâ�� (p<0.0001; Chi2). The overall cancer incidence was 34 (3.3%)
and significantly higher in the â��urgentâ�� group at 10.5%. NCCP guidelines were 91% sensitive for
triaging breast cancer patients into the correct (urgent) category. The NCCP guidelines are accurate and
should be considered the gold-standard for referral to the symptomatic breast service. Consideration should
be given to a GP-delivered service to patients outside the â��urgentâ�� category.

Introduction
The publication of the Strategy for Cancer Control

1
 led to restructuring of breast cancer services by a

number of positive initiatives including the National Cancer Control Programme (NCCP) and the National
Quality Assurance Group for Symptomatic Breast Disease (HIQA) which have identified and recommended the
structures required to facilitate optimisation of breast cancer outcomes. Referral by Primary Care
Physicians (GPs) to specialised breast centres was addressed in the 2007 report by HIQA

2
 stating that GPs

should have clear information and guidelines on intended referral. The NCCP subsequently introduced a
standardised letter (proforma) for referrals to symptomatic breast units (SBU) as â��urgentâ��, â��earlyâ��
and â��routineâ�� cases to be seen within 2 weeks, 6 weeks and 12 weeks respectively. Analysis of a similar
referral practice in the UK demonstrated that GP prioritisation of referrals can be inadequate, with up to
36% of cancer patients being referred as non-urgent

3,4
 and large numbers of patients with benign disease

being referred as urgent
5
. The aims of this study were to measure the uptake of the NCCP referral guidelines

among GPs, to compare triage patterns of GPs and consultant breast surgeons and to evaluate the efficacy of
the guidelines at identifying women with breast cancer.

Methods
A prospective analysis of all new referrals to a tertiary referral SBU over a 3-month period was
undertaken. Referrals were categorised as urgent (2 weeks), early (6 weeks) or routine (12 weeks) by GPs
who used the NCCP proforma or according to symptoms documented in a GP letter if the proforma was not used.
Referrals were also triaged by four consultant breast surgeons based on their assessment of the referral
letter. Investigations and clinical outcomes were compared between triage groups. Data was analysed using
SPSS 14.0. Chi square and Fishersâ�� exact tests were used to analyse categorical data. Pearson rho was
used for correlations. A p value of less than 0.05 was deemed statistically significant.

Results
1044 new referrals were received by the SBU over a 3-month period. The referrals were predominantly female
(n=1023) and the mean age was 44 years (range 10 â�� 89 years). The NCCP proforma was used by GPs referring
patients in 61% of cases (n=637). The remaining 39% were referred using a traditional GP letter outlining
the patientsâ�� presenting symptoms. These symptoms were then used to categorise referrals according to the
NCCP recommendations. Referrals were spread evenly across the three categories and when GP referral
patterns were correlated with breast surgeon triage patterns, there was good correlation for those patients
requiring urgent review(r=0.71, p<0.001 Pearson), however breast surgeons rarely classified patients as
requiring â��earlyâ�� review compared to GPs who referred 1/3 of patients in this category (Table 1).

Of the 342 patients who were referred as â��urgentâ�� the presenting symptoms included breast lumps
(n=247), ulceration (n=6), skin tethering or distortion (n=10), nipple eczema (n=12), nipple retraction
(n=15), bloody nipple discharge (n=11) and breast abscess (n=13). Ninety-three of 1044 patients (8.9%)
underwent a breast biopsy.  Fifty-nine (63%) of these patients had been seen urgently and the remaining 34
had been classified as routine. Thus, 20% of patients classified as urgent and 5% of patients classified as
routine required a breast biopsy as part of triple assessment of their presenting symptom. Of the 93
biopsies performed, 60 (65%) were radiologically-guided; stereotactically or with ultrasound and 33 were
clinical biopsies, guided by palpation. Twenty-five (42%) of the image-guided biopsies were classified
radiologically as BiRads-5 and 7 (12%) as BiRads-4, both of which scores are highly suspicious for a
carcinoma and all of which were confirmed histologically to be malignant lesions. In total there were 34
patients diagnosed with breast cancer, all of whom had a radiologically guided core biopsy, giving an
overall cancer incidence of 3.3%.
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The remainder of the biopsies (n=59) confirmed benign pathology (Table 2). Of the Benign biopsies, 26 were
radiologically-guided, 4 were punch-biopsies, 6 were excision-biopsies and the remaining 23 were clinical
core biopsies. Clinical core biopsies were performed predominantly in patients who had normal or benign
appearances on radiology in the presence of palpable breast nodularity. Thirteen patients who had a biopsy
had no pathology; 12 of these were clinical core biopsies for asymmetric nodularity and one was an
ultrasound-guided biopsy of an area of altered echogenicity. None of the patients who underwent a clinical
core biopsy had a cancer diagnosis and no patient diagnosed with cancer had normal radiological
investigations.

Thirty one of the 34 patients diagnosed with breast cancer had been classified as requiring urgent review.
A significantly higher proportion of patients diagnosed with breast cancer were triaged as urgent compared
to early or routine (p<0.001, Chi-square). The sensitivity of the NCCP proforma for triaging breast cancer
patients to the urgent category was 91%. Three patients who were deemed to require routine review were
diagnosed with breast cancer. Thus cancer incidence in the urgent group was 10.5% and cancer incidence in
the routine group was 0.4%. The presenting symptoms of patients who were diagnosed with breast cancer are
shown in Table 3.

Discussion
Referrals to the SBU at Galway University Hospital have increased following the restructuring of breast
cancer services, as the unit now serves a population in excess of 500,000. The introduction of the NCCP
referral proforma aimed to streamline referrals and minimise waiting times for patients with a high
suspicion of breast cancer by the GP â�� all patients deemed to require â��urgentâ�� review are now offered
an appointment within two weeks of their referral. The breast cancer incidence in patients referred for
assessment over the study period was 3.3%, in keeping with reported figures for a SBU

6
. However, the

incidence of breast cancer in the â��routine/earlyâ�� category was only 0.4% which is closer to the
reported incidence in the general population

7
, while the cancer incidence in the â��urgentâ�� category was

significantly higher at 10.5%. Based on these findings, the NCCP referral proforma is 91% sensitive for
triaging breast cancer patients into the correct (urgent) category. Furthermore, there was good correlation
between the triage patterns of breast surgeons and GPs using the NCCP form when selecting patients who
warrant urgent review, indicating that the proforma provides GPs with clear and accurate guidance for
prioritisation of patients with suspicious symptoms. 

Interestingly, when comparing GP and breast surgeon triage patterns, although there was concordance for
patients requiring urgent review, there was a striking lack of use of the â��earlyâ�� category by the
breast surgeons. There were no patients in the â��earlyâ�� category diagnosed with breast cancer. This
observation raises questions regarding the appropriateness of including this category on the NCCP referral
proforma; perhaps the forms should be amenable to alteration by local cancer networks; for example an
â��urgentâ�� and â��non-urgentâ�� referral system may be sufficient in this setting. The specificity of the
referral proforma was 69%: there were 311 non-cancer cases triaged into the urgent category. The
â��two-week ruleâ��, a similar initiative in the UK, stipulating that all patients referred to cancer
services as â��urgentâ�� by the GP are seen within two weeks, was criticised for the low specificity of the
referral guidelines

8,9
. It was found that large numbers of patients were inappropriately referred as urgent

and that the cancer incidence in the urgent category had actually decreased.  It is clear that the number
of patients referred urgently with benign disease should be audited to prevent a similar occurrence in
Ireland.
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In this series, all the patients diagnosed with breast cancer underwent radiologically-guided core biopsy
which has superior accuracy to clinically-guided biopsy in detecting breast malignancy

10
. There were 23

clinically-guided biopsies performed in this series, none of which resulted in a cancer diagnosis. This
raises a question regarding the necessity for biopsy in patients with palpable abnormalities which are
clinically non-suspicious and radiologically benign. Biopsy is often recommended for these cases as
negative mammography cannot out-rule malignancy and tissue diagnosis for breast abnormalities is easily
performed in the outpatient setting. However, the accuracy of breast radiology is high, with reports of
99.4% negative predictive value of ultrasound for palpable breast abnormalities with benign morphology

11
.

Recent reports suggest that women whose breast radiology is interpreted as a â��probably benign findingâ��
with palpable â��non-suspiciousâ�� breast abnormalities can be managed similarly to non-palpable
radiologically benign findings, with short term clinical and radiological follow-up at 6-monthly intervals
as an acceptable alternative to immediate biopsy

12-14
. This is an approach that may be considered to reduce

the number of biopsies in women who do not have breast cancer or particularly suspicious symptoms, although
consideration should be given to the increased recall rate of patients to the clinic.

In this series, there was a low incidence of breast cancers in the â��routineâ�� category: of the three
breast cancer patients triaged as routine; two were correctly placed in this category based on the
presenting complaint of mastalgia and a family history of breast cancer. The third patient was referred
with a GP letter, not the NCCP proforma. This patient presented with breast lump and would have been deemed
â��urgentâ�� had the proforma been used. Furthermore, the three breast cancer patients placed in the
routine category all had suspicious radiological findings and image guided biopsy as part of their triple
assessment. Increased public awareness following media publicity of the restructuring of breast cancer
services has probably led to increased referrals to tertiary breast services of patients who could be
adequately managed in the primary-care setting. Increased breast awareness in the UK coupled with poor
adherence of primary-care services to the referral guidelines has overloaded symptomatic breast clinics
with large numbers of inappropriate referrals

8
.  This study confirms that patients with symptoms warranting

a routine referral according to the NCCP guidelines have a breast cancer incidence that is similar to the
general population, while those with urgent symptoms have a significantly higher breast cancer incidence of
10.5%.

Do â��routineâ�� patients need to be seen in the symptomatic breast clinic? There may be a role for
nurse-led clinics with access to mammography for routine referrals with non-suspicious symptoms.
Specialised clinics should be run for urgently referred patients with senior medical staff and increased
access to advanced radiology available. The high sensitivity of the NCCP proforma for identifying high risk
patients based on their presenting symptoms validates its use as a tool for GPs to prioritise patients for
referral to the SBU. However, only 61% of GPs are using this proforma at present. A recent Cochrane review
identified structured referral sheets and active local education involving secondary care specialists as
the only interventions which impact positively on GP referrals to tertiary care

15
 and it has been shown that

regular education of GPs on breast disease increases prioritisation accuracy
16

. GP education sessions
provided by breast surgeons at tertiary referral units may be an appropriate strategy to increase and
supplement use of the NCCP referral proforma and maintain the quality of referrals to the symptomatic
breast services.
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